
 

   And all God’s people said AMEN!  This reaction alone can’t adequately describe the 
month of June and all that involved God’s presence and work in our church and the 
lives of many people.  The one happening which hasn’t been covered, due to timing, is 
that of our Biennial American Baptist Mission Summit.  In preceding months you were 
able to read much in terms of anticipation, and now we can look back in joyful sharing 
of reactions and the actual experience.  In earlier publications you heard more than once 
the terms “opportunity for volunteering” and “hospitality,” and what a joy to have been 
both a part of these experiences and to have been privileged to witness the involvement 
of so many of our De Soto Church family throughout the 5 day event.  While the Hos-
pitality Center, set right in front of the Registration area, was a task of significant under-
taking, which involved continuous giving, it was also for those involved an experience 

which they describe as being  well worth their time and energy. 
 
In sharing the big picture, I will share a few of the observations and reactions from 

those who attended from our church family.  For DOUG & VERGIE OPDYCKE, the experi-
ence of helping others, as well as visiting with Christians from across the United States and even 
Puerto Rico, will be long remembered.  And of course, we all share in their “parental pride” of 
Holly, as she gave her witness and led in singing at the AB Women’s Day. 

 
JOE & ANITA WOYWOD and JOHN & JO SWEATT  not only spread their Kansan 

hospitality via laughter & welcoming natures, but also found a great sense of fellowship among 
our own people working and bringing into play each of their own unique gifts.  They found an-
swers quickly for the countless questions which continued to mount from visitors.  Anita relates 
that she was asked repeatedly how De Soto Baptist is able to “have such a big group who work 
so hard and have so much fun for the Lord?”  

 
“It would take 1,000 words to describe the Mission Summit,” says KARL BEESLEY,  

who describes the work experience as being “fun, enjoyable, and a delight to meet new people 
who seemed like instant friends.”  Both he and BARB felt the presence of the Holy Spirit in the 
worship services, with speakers who gave them good messages to take home.  They also found 
the attendees as diverse in culture and race as in geography --- with fellow Christians from Ha-
waii, Puerto Rico, Asia, as well as from coast to coast.  They describe American Baptists as a 
“world fellowship”, made up of joyful believers with “a real radiance of faith evident wherever 
they were.”  If the Scriptures or music were used to describe the setting their choice would be 
“The Joy of the Lord is my Strength”, from Nehemiah 8:10. 

 
While KAREN & DEAN WALL became acquainted early with the Binkleys as they provided 
storage for thousands of Bibles for the Karen and other Burmese groups across the country, the 
Mission Summit took learning to a new level.  In addition to expressing pleasure in our own con-
gregation’s support in helping this missionary couple, Karen points to the need for us to realize 
that  the 1.3 million Christian Karen people in the world are at great risk as they maintain their 
Christian beliefs . . . the slogan for the present regime being “Assimilation” or “Extinction”. . .  
which means giving up their faith if they want to live.                                                                  
     

                                                Continued on page 2 

Dates to Remember –  

 August 7th— Deacon& Trustee Meetings 7:00 PM/Business Meeting 7:30 PM 

 August 10th —Men’s Breakfast  7:30 AM @ JT’s 

 August  21st—Women Sewing for Others 

 August 25th—All church Pot Luck Dinner  
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A  Moment  with  Jo. 
                           

Ps. 9:1,"I will praise You, O Lord, with my whole heart; I will tell of all Your marvelous works. 
      2: I will be glad and rejoice in You; I will sing praise to Your name, O Most High,". 
 

As I am writing this article, I am beholding the beauty of the mountains in a small town in the Sangre De Christo mountain 
range in New Mexico. We have a small cabin about 1 mile from the town, but at this moment, we are staying in a condo 
downtown as our son and his children are at the cabin. I am sitting beside a small pond where children and adults are fish-
ing and even catching some nice-size trout. It is interesting to hear the chatter of families as they play and work together. 
Also, I am enjoying the ducks that are flapping their wings as they jump and swim across the water, and a mama duck with 
her little ones behind her. As I returned from a morning walk, there was a deer eating grain that someone had placed on the 
grass. She looked up at me with her big brown eyes and perceived that I was no danger to her, so she just kept on eating. 
This beauty of nature touches my soul. 
The other evening, John and I were taking a drive and I was in a rather pensive mood. I was tired from cleaning the cabin in 
anticipation of our son coming. As we drove, I commented to John how blessed we are to be here in such a lovely setting. I, 
then said how the Lord had given me a good mama and daddy, who took such good care of me and then a wonderful hus-
band to love and care for me. I thanked the Lord outloud for His tremendous blessings to me. As we drove around the 
curve, there was the most glorious sight. We pulled over to the side and just thanked and praised the Lord for allowing us to 
see His glory. There were two mountains in the distance with a space between, light below and a bank of dark clouds across 
the expanse, sun shining upwards causing the clouds to be gold-tinged with shafts of light flowing upward into the sky. It 
was as if the Lord was saying, "When you thank and praise Me, My glory fills the heavens. 
May we be diligent in our hearts and our actions to fill our mouths with thankfulness and praise to our wonderful Heavenly 
Father. He is worthy to be praised.  
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A really high point shared by Karen was the final message presented by the Rev. Matthew Sturtevant of First 
Baptist in Lawrence, which while challenging with the forecast  that in their first 5 years 50% of those entering 
the ministry will also leave the ministry, and the imminent crisis faced by today’s churches, there was also bal-
ance via the excitement of  seeing how the Holy Spirit will move and shake and lead Christians and churches . 
.  if they are in tune and listening to the leading and movement of the Spirit of God.    Equally high on history 
teacher Karen’s  list of “favorites” was hearing the choir from the First Baptist Church of Providence, Rhode 
Island, founded by  
Roger Williams, on the basis of Religious Tolerance, and really the very first Baptist church in America!  For 

me, as your Pastor,  it was a great joy to sit back in worship with DEAN, as our wives sang in the choir under the direction 
of Mark Hayes.   

The presence and work contributions from CHARLES LAWHEAD, HELEN EDWARDS, KATHY 
HOLZSCHUH, RETA JENKS, PAULA JONES, MARY JO McDANIEL, PAULA RHODES, cannot be adequately ap-
plauded; and their stamina, enthusiasm, and work times well beyond what they originately volunteered for speak volumes in 
describing their commitment and love for God’s work and His people.  From walking in circles for nearly 3 hours in filling 
the bags for attendees . . . to making bracelets on the spot . . . to organizing with continuity our 64 sq. ft. area . . . to gra-
ciously accepting whatever donations people could make for our array of “Central Region” souvenirs , these people and 
their gifts were irreplaceable. 

I speak for both myself and Mary Etta is saying we couldn’t be more pleased with the involvement of our own 
church family at the 2013 Biennial Mission Summit.  With 17 registered for the Women’s Day and 21 in the Hospitality vol-
unteer group, plus leadership for the Women’s Day, no Pastor could be more grateful for or proud of his “Church Family.”  
I give thanks and praise to God for each of you and your “servant hearts”, and I say “thank you” to Mary Etta for so effec-
tively using her organizational skills to enable so many to share in this great experience of serving God through serving oth-
ers. 

To God be the glory, great things HE has done! 



Monday Evening  

Every Monday even-
ing 

 @ 6:30 P.M.  in the new 
conference room 

 

Contact Karen Wall or Mary Etta Copeland  

____________________ 

Monday Evenings  

6:30 PM 

  In the Galen Weese room 

 

    Contact Pastor Copeland   

                   — ———
————— — 
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    August 10th  

   at 7:30 A.M.  

  

    Meet for breakfast at JT’s in De Soto 

                 All men welcome! 

 

Month of May 

  

Balance forward             $ 21,749.12 

Deposits                         $ 12,803.00 

Disbursements               $ 10,604.70 

Ending balance              $  23,947.70 

 

Church improvement fund   $ 12,706.00   

Money Market        $ 18,003.20 

 

THE SCRIP PROGRAM  -  These are gift cards 
that are available to numerous merchants such as Ap-
plebee’s  - Chili’s – On the Border – 
Long Horn Steak House – Borders – 
Kohl’s – Pizza Hut – Panera Bread – Red 
Lobster/Olive Garden – Wal-Mart.   

           These merchants donate a portion of each pur-
chase back to our church.  

Contact Rick and Monica Walker for more details. 
Some cards are available immediately.  Other mer-

chants may be available upon request.  Order today!    

Women Sewing for Others 

Will  meet Aug 21st 1:00-3:00  

       

 

 

      
www.desotobaptistchurch.com  

“The Doers”  How would you like to send your daughter, sister, or 
mother go off to work or school, with the knowledge that they 
might never return to you?  That they might be kidnapped and 
taken into literal slavery to never be seen or heard of again?  
For Project 2013 of American Baptist Women this is the set-
ting to which they’ve committed support to change the situa-
tion.  Mitendi  Center for Women, in Republic of the Congo, 
is a two year residential setting providing lifeskills training for 
margin-alized and trafficked girls and young women.  The 
problem and need???  There is no fence around the facility and 
there is constant invasion from kidnapping soldiers, land grab-
bers, and even livestock who destroy gardens and crops.   As 
we near the end of the Project year De Soto 
Baptist will have the annual “Birthday Cele-
bration”, at which EVERYONE’S birthday 
will be celebrated at one time . . . at the Sun-
day potluck on August 25th to raise our funds 
for this much-needed ministry.  Check the 
church bulletin board for ways you can help! 

     August 7th 

  Deacon & Trustee Meeting @ 7:00 PM 

  Church Business Meeting @ 7:30 PM in the  
    new conference room 

Just a thought. ….His glory is always in the heavens, but some-

times we are invited to share and experience it. Can you imagine 
what it will be like to constantly be there? 



WOMEN’S DAY AT MISSION SUMMIT 

“A Time To Serve” 

 

 

 Fourteen women from De Soto Baptist Church took part in the Women’s Day Event on Friday, June 21.   
From the beginning to the end of this special day, DBC was well represented by women displaying their serving 
hearts and hands.  Mary Etta, being the next President of Central Region ABW, had been involved for many months 

working with the Women’s Day Committee.  From the very beginning, we were so pleased and encouraged, seeing “De Soto Bap-
tist Women” listed on the printed program as “Vital Partners” for our special giving to ministries for women and girls, both in our own 

country and around the world! 

 

       Holly Opdycke Balch served as the Worship Leader for the entire day.  She, Mary Etta and Karen Wall had been working in the 
selection and organization of songs that would emphasize the theme, provide a variety of styles of music, and lead the women into 
a spirit of worship and service.   It was a most successful day, and as the National Executive Director of ABW brought Holly back to 
the platform, she said, “Where Have They Been Keeping You!!”  Holly did an amazing job and represented our church family so 

well. 

 

      Three of our women---Mary Jo McDaniel, Paula Rhodes, and Anita Woywod---had made special containers of hand cream  -   
for serving hands  -   that were used as table favors for the 250 plus women in attendance.   These were warmly received and 

greatly appreciated. 

 

       Marsha Binkley, our De Soto resident missionary, gave such an inspiring and anointed message on the history of the first Bap-
tist missionaries to Burma and the impact that has been made in Burma and around the world by Burmese Christians.  The ethnic 
minorities of Burma have suffered from persecution from Burmese government; they have been forced to flee to the jungles or to 
neighboring Thailand, where they live in refugee camps.  Over 100,000 Burmese people have immigrated to the United States 
since 2005 in search of political asylum. The Binkleys serve these people throughout the United States, doing everything they can 
to help them make the adjustment from persecuted Burmese to American citizens.  In addition, they’ve been breaking new ground 
in developing with Central Baptist Theological Seminary a special program of training for Pastors from these ethnic groups, who 

serve throughout the United States. 

 

     We heard from Htoo May, the President of the Karen Christian Women’s Association in the U.S.  She had spent many years 
living in a Thai refugee camp before coming to the United States.  We also were blessed with music from the Karen Women’s Choir 

of Grace Baptist Church in Kansas City, MO, who brought us a beautiful message in music. 

 

 The main speaker was the Reverend Karen Selig, Pastor of Royersford Baptist Church in Royersford, Pennsylvania.  Ka-
ren formerly served as the pastor of the Manhattan, KS, Baptist Church.  She shared with us many thoughts and teachings based 
on Ecclesiastes 3:1-8, and the theme, “A Time to Serve.”    Though she had many concepts to share, perhaps the most important 
was that we are NOT the servants of other people, we are servants of the Most High God.  We have been saved FOR something, 
not just FROM Something.  When we understand we are Servants of God, it gives an entirely new view of our role in every season 

of our lives.  We are to be the hands and feet of Christ. 

 

 She challenged us to consider what arenas we need to be speaking to as women and  what arenas we need to be in-
volved in serving people in our community.  Every day should be seen as a day of service:  “Hello, God, Thank you for this day.  

What would you have for me to do?  Help me to help others each day.” 

 

 It was a day full of appreciation, education, inspiration, and illumination. We from DBC left this gathering appreciating the 
great serving spirit of our own church family, having a greater knowledge of the international picture and great witness of people 

such as the Karen, and receiving inspiration to serve wherever we are in whatever way the Lord leads us. 
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My new word: "Blesson."  It's when you're able to view painful lessons as blessings.  A blesson is what happens 
when you see the blessing in the lesson that your challenge taught you.                       Karen Salmansohn, author 
of  The Bounce Back Book 

 

To try to pray is to pray.  You can't fail at it.  It's the only human endeavor I can think of  where trying is do-
ing.  Reaching out is holding on. Joining in is letting go.       from 10 Prayers You Can't Live Without, by Rick 
Hamlin 
 

 
 

           August 6 to 10, 2013  

               Gardner, Kansas  

 

www.jocokansasfair.com  


